
MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 16th August 2010 at Crown Chambers, Market Place, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.


Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Richard Wood; Alan Baines; Elizabethe Bean; Rolf Brindle; Terry Chivers; Pat Nicol; Mike Sankey; Gregory Coombes; John Glover and Steve Petty


Apologies: Cllrs. Don Millard and Paul Clark

179/10
Declarations of Interest: Cllr Gregory Coombes declared an interest in PA MW10/02320 as an acquaintance of the applicant, Michael Blake.  Cllr Alan Baines declared an interest in the Appeal Decision re: land at Oakley Farm, as a customer. Cllr Steve Petty declared an interest in all the planning applications as a member of the Wiltshire Council Planning Committee.  The Clerk, Mary Jarvis declared an interest in the Aggregate Mineral Sites Allocations DPD Site Option for the land east of Broughton Gifford, as a member of Broughton Gifford Parish Council.
180/10
Public Participation


PA MW10 02320 Replacement Workshop for Shaw Farm: The applicant Mr Michael Blake explained that the garages were built in 1972. Work began in 1975 to expand the Dutch Barn but the roof was damaged by fire in 2008.  The application was to re-build with a 4 metre extension, in sympathetic building materials.  He wishes to improve the site and create employment opportunities.


The Council re-convened.

181/10
Planning Applications: The Council considered the following planning applications. There were no objections.
MW10/02320  Mr.Michael Blake, Unit 5, Church Farm, Bath Rd, Shaw, SN12 8EF.

Proposed Replacement garage workshop and associated works.

Comments: The Council supports this application in principle as it will greatly improve the site and help to create employment opportunities. 
MW10/02302  Mr Rob Hunt, 32 Wellington Square, Bowerhill, Wilts SN12  

Proposed Single storey extension.

MW10/02411 Mr. Ray Humphry, 15 Sunderland Close, Bowerhill, Wilts SN12 6TZ.

Proposal for 2 storey extension to side of property – garage on ground floor, bedroom on first floor with en-suite. 

MW10/02531  Mr Paul Williams, 489 Kays Cottage, Semington Road, SN12 6DR

Proposed removal of substandard concrete garage and creation of single storey

Day room.

182/10
Planning Correspondence

i) Wilts. & Swindon Aggregate Minerals – Initial Site Options:  The Council considered the Initial Site Options Report for the Wiltshire and Swindon Aggregate Minerals Site Allocations DPD (dated August 2010) and made the following comments:

1. Calne Area 3 – Land north of Bromham: The Council opposes this site due to the environmental degradation that will be caused.  Both the A342, and the A3102 to the South West will see increased traffic.

2. Calne Area 6 – Land adjacent to Sahara Sand Pit: This land gives direct access to the A3102 which is not on the HGV route and will lead to an increase of heavy traffic on this road in all directions. The whole area is land grade 2 and there are concerns that the aquifer will be of high vulnerability.  Residents have complained in the past about the noise and dust and this development would only bring the noise closer to the residents.  However, the Council does recognise that there is already an existing extraction site adjacent.

The Bristol Avon Mineral Resource Zone 6:    The Council noted Paragraph 6.2 which suggests this site should not be considered long term, “Previous work undertaken by the British Geological Society (BGS) has highlighted that the resource in this area is of generally poor quality, but does contain isolated pockets of viable mineral.  As a result, this would suggest that the Bristol Avon should not be considered as an alternative long-term strategic source of sand and gravel to that of the Upper Thames Valley”.

3. Bristol Avon Area 1: Land west of Berryfields, Melksham:  The access road would divide the proposed canal, and involve the reinstatement of the railway bridge to enable traffic to access the Holt Road.  Would need to upgrade the weight limit on the road and would come out at a dangerous corner.  The historic pack horse bridge would be put at risk.  The Council would request that any Grade 1 land would be excluded.  50% of the land is in the Flood Zone 3 and the water table is low so would likely fill with water when extraction takes place.  South westerly winds would mean the site would adversely affect the residents of Berryfield.

4. Bristol Avon Area 2: Land east of Broughton Gifford: There would be access difficulties as the site opens on to a non lorry route however, it does run adjacent to a railway line which the Council proposes would be used if this site goes ahead.  Public right of way is “poorly maintained” and should be maintained and avoided.  Yield is low and land is predominantly agricultural use.

5. Bristol Avon Area 3: Land near Beanacre: 5 areas of land

BA5: Note that the power line is overhead not underground as stated.  Also note that a number of residents properties front onto the land and there is no natural screening in place. It is adjacent to the railway but a very small site and possibly contaminated from old vehicle business.

BA6: Part of this land is already used for landfill refuse tip. It is adjacent to the river and part of the flood plain.

BA7: This site would make a major impact on the listed building, Beechfield House.  80% of this land is Grade 2 and there are significant rights of way in the area.

BA8: This site would make a significant impact on the listed Beanacre Manor.  There is no mention in the document of the overhead power line which crosses the site. The Council feel that the suggestion of using the existing driveway to the farm area as the access route is not realistic.  60% of the land is Grade 2 and the land is also home to breeding wader ducks.

BA9: Land between Northbrook and sub station: Only access is by rail.  Many overhead power lines including some very low lying.  Many rights of ways in the area. 

The Council concluded that the only real possibilities were: 

i)  Calne Area 6 – Land adjacent to Sahara Sand Pit 

ii) Bristol Avon Area 3: Land near Beanacre BA4 adjacent to previous workings, however the Council still feel that this is too close to the Roman Road, nice trees and great crested newts.

Resolved: The Clerk to prepare a paper using the above  comments for review at the next Full Council Meeting on 13th September 2010.
ii) Appeal Decision re: Land at Oakley Farm, Lower Woodrow, Melksham.  The Council noted the Appeal Decision and that the Inspector highlighted the fact that the Officer had misled the applicant.  The applicant would proceed on the basis of the ongoing application, which was a much less sympathetic design than originally proposed.  It was agreed to request information about the cost of the appeal.


Resolved: The Council ask Wiltshire Council for details of the cost of the Appeal.

iii) Changes to planning procedures:  The Council reviewed the proposed changes to the planning procedures with a new online consultation system that Wiltshire Council proposes comments are added to rather than current paper system.  The Clerk explained that while comments were often sent online, she felt application comments will be harder to find if this format were used completely rather than the current system of filing the hard copies of letters sent.  It was noted that hard copies were kept of any comments sent online.
iv) Councillors Briefing Note: Implications of the new Government’s Proposals for the Development Plan System:  The Council reviewed the Briefing Note which detailed the abolition of the draft South West Spatial Strategy.  It was noted that this was a speculative briefing note and did not require any comments in reply.  It was agreed to seek the views of Wiltshire Council, and find out whether they supported localism. Councillor Petty advised that any current planning applications would be judged against the old system, and new applications against another system.  Councillor Coombes envisaged another 13,000 homes would be built, 19,000 have already been built in Wiltshire (excluding Swindon).
Resolved: The Council seek the views of Wiltshire Council on the abolition of the South West Spatial Strategy.
v) Local Centre Land, Bowerhill: The Chairman reported that the refusal of the appeal for the Local Centre Land took him by surprise.  The Inspector had supported everything that the Parish Council had said and had emphasised that it was wrong for the Parish Council and Community to have been ignored over the past few years. He also said the developers should have liaised with the Parish Council re marketing of the land.  Wiltshire Council would be shortly holding a meeting of interested parties to come up with an agreement for use of the land.  The Inspector had also dismissed the costs appeal from Persimmon Homes and Bloor Homes.   Councillor Coombes asked the Parish Council to find out from WALC and Wiltshire Council whether their own costs could be claimed back.  It was noted that the residents were delighted with the Parish Council.
Resolved: The Council to write to WALC, Wiltshire Council and the Planning Inspectorate to find out if their costs could be claimed. 
vi) Tree Preservation Order (TPO) W/10/000018/IND 178A Woodrow: Resolved: The Council support the TPO for a Redwood Tree, to safeguard the visual amenity and character of the local area, as requested by the tree owner (Mrs Perraton).
vii) Chestnut Tree, Shaw: Councillor Bean reported that the Shaw Hall Committee welcomed Chris Kirk’s suggestion of growing on a pre-treated Chestnut Tree for planting at a later date, site to be decided.  However, there are concerns if the diseased Chestnut is cut down as it may house bats.  Councillor Chivers suggested that  the original tree be cut back leaving some 20-30ft height and a seat constructed around the base and that Wiltshire Wildlife be contacted for their advice on putting up bird and bat boxes.  Councillor Brindle  expressed concerns about replacing the present Chestnut Tree with another Chestnut as generally local Chestnuts were suffering from disease. The Chestnut by Shaw Countyside Hotel was in poor condition  and had also started to decline.  Councillor Chivers also reported that two seemingly healthy trees had been removed last week, from the bottom of Goods Hill. It was agreed to investigate this. 
Resolved: It was agreed to seek Chris Kirk’s advice re the condition of the tree and the suggestion re using it for bird and bat boxes.  The Council would also  investigate with Wiltshire Council the reason for the removal of two trees at bottom of Goods Hill and keep  Shaw Hall Committee informed. Cllr Chivers agreed to contact the Wiltshire Wildlife Trust for advice re the bat and bird boxes.
183/10
Bowerhill Sports Field – Joint Meeting with Wiltshire Council 2nd August  The Council noted the draft Minutes of a Joint Meeting held on 2nd August to discuss the handover of the Bowerhill Sports Field to the Parish Council. The Clerk reported she was awaiting amendments from Wiltshire Council re the Minutes. Councillors were surprised that  Wiltshire Council was now pushing to complete a deal so quickly to transfer the field to the Parish Council, after  a period of 12 years. It was agreed that the Planning Application needed to be reviewed  re the siting of the new link road.  Councillor Chivers  raised concerns about cut backs and freezing the levels of council tax, which could  affect how the Council financed  the Sports Field. 
      
Resolved: These Minutes be formally approved at the next Council Meeting on 13th September once amendments had been received.
184/10
Arising from Mins. 168/10 & 178/10 Clear-up after Travellers and Security: 

The Chairman  reported that the Travellers had now gone,  but had left the field in a real mess.  English Landscapes had identified what needs to be done.  Councillor Wood stated that Shails Lane and the field behind also needed to be cleaned, which Wiltshire Council have said they will do, our Wiltshire Council contact to be emailed about this.  There was discussion re how English Law slowed the process of evicting travellers from local authority land.  Councillor Chivers suggested the Council ask the MP and WALC to make representations  for changes in the law to bring it in line with Southern Ireland.  France is also bringing in a similar law.  The Council noted that  Duncan Hames had already written to Lord McNally, Minister of State for Justice to raise concerns.
The  Chairman reported that he had made contact with the Sunday Football Team who confirmed that they are keen to get back to the Bowerhill Sports Field to play.  English Landscapes have marked out the pitch and Wiltshire Council are looking to approve playing on the pitch on 18th August.  At present English Landscapes look after everything; i.e. the goalposts, field, fixtures and then charge the football teams. English Landscapes in turn bill Wiltshire Council, but costs are unknown at this  stage.  Councillor Brindle asked if English Landscapes were also responsible for the security.  The Chairman replied that he was unsure about this, but Wiltshire Council had been asked to make the double gates secure when they had been first been installed.  Councillor Brindle commented that the 3 parking bollards in front of the gates are inadequate and could easily be kicked to the ground.  The Chairman  explained that the Parish Council have made it clear that they have no intention of take over the field until the whole field is secure as Travellers inspect the field for vulnerable points.  The Clerk had asked for a site meeting of interested parties. There were concerns that the Travellers may move on to Shaw Playing Field, or the Forest area, Wiltshire Council had commented that Bowerhill Sports Field was the most secure area they have, as most other areas do not have fences. The Chairman  confirmed that the Sunday Football team were on a rolling yearly contract to the end of the year, and that they want to stay at Bowerhill permanently.  However, he was unsure of the intentions of Melksham United (combined Melksham Town and Melksham Park) as they have many teams and may also be considering the new School playing fields at Melksham Oak.  Councillor Chivers commented on the playing fields at the old George Ward site which are now boarded up, but with the provision of a portacabin they could still be useable.  Councillor Wood reported that the Rugby Club want to book more pitches next season and that the two rugby pitches next to the running track were in disrepair.  The Council discussed the option of asking Wiltshire Council to let the Parish Council have the field behind Dunch Lane, but it was felt that the Council needed to ascertain the intentions of both the Rugby Club and the future of the fields.  The future of the changing rooms at Bowerhill was also discussed, as the Sunday Football team are keen to work with the Bowerhill Scout Group over a shared building to be built near to Knorr Bremse when the road goes through.  A  Meeting would be arranged with the Football team and Scout Group, Chair and Vice Chair to discuss plans. Councillor Wood commented that the Local Centre land at Bowerhill could also be used for the Scout HQ.
Resolved: 1. The Council  ask Wiltshire Council what plans were proposed for the fields behind Dunch Lane and to contact the Rugby Club to ascertain their future plans for pitches and a Club House.  2.  The Council  arrange a meeting with the Sunday Football Team and Bowerhill Scout Group to discuss plans for the new changing rooms.
 185/10       Queens  Elizabeth II Jubilee Fields Challenge– response from Prince William: The Council noted a response from Prince William to inform that the Council’s request for the Playing Fields to become a Jubilee Field had been passed on to the Fields in Trust organisation who would be in touch shortly. 
186/10
Highways & Rights of Way matters:
i) Wiltshire (Virtual Permits) Order 2010:  The Council noted the order. It was felt that phone or internet should not be the only one to access a parking permit. Resolved: This comment be passed on to Wiltshire Council.
ii) Melksham Town Centre Improvements Phase 3 (Lowbourne to Church Street): Councillor Glover highlighted the need for illuminated signs stating that no access for HGV.  Resolved:  The Council to write to Wiltshire Council to request these signs.
iii)  Parish Steward Highway Sheets:- Defects corrected  for June & July 2010. These worksheets were noted.
iv) 20 mph speed limit for Whitley: Councillor Chivers reported that somebody was almost knocked down by a police car, and had to climb up onto the bank to get out of the way.  It appeared Wiltshire Council have cited lack of funding as the reason  footway and traffic calming could not be provided in Whitley.  He therefore proposed the Council ask for a 20 mph  speed limit as only option.  Resolved: 1. The Council forward Councillor Chivers’ request to Wiltshire Council and ask for this speed restriction to be put into place.  2.  It  was also  agreed to raise this  issue with the Area Board.
v) 
Sites for 20 m.p.h. speeding, Bowerhill: The Council noted a reply from Wiltshire Council re the recent Speed Limit Review. It was agreed that the Clerk should send a  map of Bowerhill to all Bowerhill Councillors for them to mark where they felt a  20mph  speed  restriction was necessary.  The Council also agreed that HGVs should be barred from entering the Bowerhill Residential Area and that signs should be multilingual.  It was also agreed that The Spa should  be restricted to 20mph limit. This would be an Agenda item at the next full Council Meeting. 

vi) Attachment to Street Lighting Columns: The Council noted a letter from Mouchel, that all attachments to be made to street lights should first be authorised by Wiltshire Council to ensure the safety of the Columns.
(vi) Melksham Without Footpath No 18 Diversion Order: It was noted that details of this Diversion had been received in April
            Resolved: No objections
vii) PIGS Rights of Way Boards: The Council noted that the Information Board at Shaw had now been successfully re-sited to the other side of the road. Resolved: The Council reserve funds in next year’s  budget for PIGS boards to be placed at Whitley, Redstocks and at Sandridge when the new houses were built.

viii) Rights of Way Clearance at Beanacre: Councillor Sankey reported on his meeting with WC Rights of Way Officer, Paul Millard and Landowner Mr Farthing.  Mr Farthing was aware that some of the pathways had not been not cleared this year due to the weather conditions and he was willing to clear the maize very soon.  He had requested Council support  for him installing an alternative permissive pathway along part of the Footpath 67 route, to encourage pedestrians to walk around the field, rather than through it. In future, a permissive path may be possible to link with the Roman road.  Paul Millard had sought his support for replacing stiles along Footpath 67 with kissing gates but Mr Farthing was not keen to do this at present.  Councillors expressed reservations about giving informal support to a permissive route which was not on the official right of way alignment. 

Resolved:  The Council write to Mr Farthing  to explain that the Council was not able to support informal ad hoc routes unless they became official permissive paths, through the correct legal channels. 
187/10
Best Kept Village Competition results:  The Council discussed the results of the Best Kept Village Competition and it was noted that the bad state and disrepair of telephone boxes was mentioned about most of the Parish Villages.  The Council agreed to send on the comments to British Telecom and ask them how often the ‘phone boxes are cleaned and painted.'  Councillor Chivers enquired as to whether the Villages would be prepared to maintain and take responsibility for the ‘phone boxes.' It was noted that the light in the phone box at Woodrow did not work.  Councillor Petty noted that Bowerhill and Berryfield had Village Policy Limits and asked if village signs could be installed. 

Resolved: The Council take up this matter with Wiltshire Council.
188/10 
Britain in Bloom Competition:  The Council discussed the proposal by Councillor Chivers that the Council enter the Villages in the Britain in Bloom Competition in addition to the Best Kept Village Competition next year.  Councillor Bean reported that Shaw & Whitley Gardening Club were unable to support the suggestion due to their age, and being a small group with a small committee.  The Shaw Village Hall Committee was also unable to support it as they felt it was too much hard work. They are already involved in the Open Garden scheme and the display of Hanging Baskets.  Cllr. Chivers emphasised the "Britain in Bloom" competition would support these initiatives.  He wasn’t expecting existing committees to take on the work.  The Chairman felt it was something that Bowerhill Action Group could take on and Councillor Glover suggested getting local industrial companies to help.  A good initiative to get communities working together.  The Clerk is to send the RHS “It’s your neighbourhood” support pack to the Councillors and to put on the Agenda for the next meeting.
189/10
Melksham Campus – Meeting with Town Council on Weds 15th September: Councillor Chivers felt that this meeting should also include representation from Broughton Gifford and Atworth.  


Resolved: It  was agreed that the Council reply to let the Town Council know that the Chairman, Councillor Wood, Councillor Brindle and the Clerk would  attend the meeting at 7.00 p.m.
190/10
Staff Appraisals: The Clerk  reported that all Staff Appraisals had now been concluded.  It was agreed to provide the Caretaker, Terry Cole and Barry Mylchreest with job identification badges and ribbons. It was also agreed to get the website refreshed but not to pursue involvement in social networking sites such as blogs etc.    
                  It was also noted that Margaret was keen to attend a Planning Seminar. A  request for a Planning Seminar had been made to Wiltshire Council and WALC and this would be followed up.


Meeting closed 9.40 p.m.

Chairman, 13th September 2010 
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